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TOWN OF GOLDEN BEACH

One Golden Beach Drive

Golden Beach, FL  33160

______________________________________________________________________

Official Minutes for the June 17, 2014
Regular Town Council Meeting called for 6:00 P.M.

A.
MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

Mayor Singer called the meeting to order at 6:05 p.m.
B.
ROLL CALL
Councilmember’s Present: Mayor Glenn Singer, Vice Mayor Bernard Einstein, Councilmember Judy Lusskin (**Councilmembers Kenneth Bernstein and Amy Isackson-Rojas arrived later in meeting) 
Staff Present: Town Manager Alexander Diaz, Town Clerk Lissette Perez, Police Chief Don De Lucca, Assistant Police Chief George Cadavid, Finance Director Maria D. Camacho, Town Attorney Steve Helfman, Building Official Dan Nieda, Building & Zoning Director Linda Epperson, Community Development Specialist Michael Glidden

C. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chief of Police led the Pledge of Allegiance

D.
PRESENTATIONS / TOWN PROCLAMATIONS 

Recognition for Upcoming Retirement - **** held off until these employees arrived
· Public Works Director Riley Crews
· Public Works Crew Leader Jerome Scott


Promotional Recognition - **** held off until this employee arrived
· Public Works Assistant Director Kirk McKoy


Recognition of Officer of the Quarter – Officer Edsel Carrasco

Recognition of Employee of the Quarter – Community Development Specialist, Michael Glidden

Special Recognition for Work on 85th Anniversary Events

· Michael Glidden

E.
MOTION TO SET THE AGENDA

ADDITIONS/ DELETIONS/ REMOVAL OF ITEMS FROM CONSENT AGENDA/ AND CHANGES TO AGENDA
Mayor Singer made a motion to move Items N2-N4 off the consent agenda to Town Resolutions, seconded by Councilmember Lusskin made motion. 

Consensus vote 3  Ayes 0 Nays
F.
GOOD AND WELFARE

Jan Solomon, FIU 3000 NE 151 Street, North Miami, FL 
Spoke on FIU’s prestige cultural series and the university’s request for the Town to sponsor the prestige cultural series for $1,000. Thanked the Town for its involvement and sponsorship for the past five years. 
Dina Nicolella, 522 North Parkway
Submitted a letter that was read into the record by the Town Clerk regarding a request from the GBYLG to create a small community garden, and rooftop terraces. 
G.
MAYOR’S REPORT
Spoke on the passing of Golden Beach resident Fred Chouinard and the asset that he was to the Town of Golden Beach. His thoughts are with Mr. Chouinard’s wife and son. Reminded residents to notify the Town if leaving for the summer so that their homes are assigned an extra watch. Also reminded residents that there would be no council meeting in July. 
H.
COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Lusskin
Commented on the Town magazine, stating that she would like to see changes and updates on Town issues in the magazine.

Vice Mayor Einstein

Commented on two residents that passed away, extending condolences to family members.
**** Councilmember Rojas arrived at this time ****

I.
TOWN MANAGER REPORT 
Also mentioned Mr. Chouinard’s passing and how much he will be missed. Prayers go out to his wife and family. Town did execute the new contract with Mainguy, effective July 1st. Mainguy was tasked with spending the entire month of July bringing the Town up to par; 5-foot greenway and A1A will be heavily worked on. Beach pavilion project will commence this week. Any marine type vessels at the beach need to be removed by next Tuesday. If there are any vessels there, they will be removed and stored in Public Works. There is an item on the budget today. The Town’s assessed values did go up considerably. Thanked the staff for all of their hard work. 
J. 
TOWN ATTORNEY REPORT



James Banner vs. Town of Golden Beach and Daniel Nieda, R.A., as Building Official of the Town of Golden Beach

Town Attorney stated that the Town was served with a suit by this resident. There was a new home that he built in Town that included some ornamental features on the roof, which were initially approved by Town. Resident was later allowed to move in to the home with the condition that those features be removed. Suit is asking the court to compel the Town to issue a final certificate of occupancy without having to remove these features from the roof. Admittedly, these features were permitted in error. It is the Town Attorney’s intent to defend the Town, unless the Town directs him otherwise. 
Town Manager stated that the issue is that although they look like chimneys, they are not. Technically, under the Town’s Code, they are decorative items that are not legal. The Town’s Administration does take responsibility for erroneously approving this. 
Mayor Singer asked how tall are they exactly – Town Manager stated that they are 8 feet above the allowed 30 feet.
Mayor Singer asked Building Official Nieda if when he was reviewing the plans there were fireplaces. 
Building Official Nieda said no, they are decorative items designed to appear to be chimneys. He stated that the zoning code is silent as it relates to chimneys, the building code is not, so in the past the Town has relied on building code for guidance. In this case, it is a decorative chimney so it falls nowhere. 
Mayor Singer stated that it is an oversight. It should never have been approved above 33 feet. 

Town Attorney stated that the Town’s code is clear, but what the Town has done is that it has made an exception allowing chimneys to exceed the height. The building code has nothing to do with the height set by the Town under the Town’s code. Whether the Town Manager is taking responsibility for it, the Building Official taking responsibility for it, it exceeded a clear standard. A mistake was made. 

Mayor Singer asked if the Town’s stance is that they want the resident to remove it. 
Town Attorney stated that the Town’s stance is that they want him to remove it because it exceeds the height limitation. 
Vice Mayor Einstein asked for clarification on when it was mentioned previously that he received a conditional TCO  

Town Manager stated that the resident was made aware that a TCO was being issued and that until this matter was resolved the Town wouldn’t issue a CO. The family is demanding their CO and filed suit in order to get their CO. Town’s position is that they would like the decorative items to come down and the family is adamant about them not coming down. His recommendation is that they allow Mr. Banner to keep the elements and not incur thousands of dollars in legal fees on something that he doesn’t think the Town will have a good chance to win. Also thinks the Banner family should apply for and seek a variance to address the issues of conformity.
Vice Mayor Einstein asked if the Town has a request to make a variance.
Town Attorney stated that the family is not prepared to remove these elements. He could speak to them about seeking a variance. 

Mayor Singer stated that it’s a waste of time and money. His opinion is that they go through and issue the CO and not waste the thousands of dollars defending it. His concern is how does the Town make sure it doesn’t happen again.  
Attorney stated that if the Town felt strongly about this, there is law that supports the Town fighting this. Not trying to push the town to litigate, but government makes mistakes and the law supports government not always, but sometimes when they do. 

Mayor Singer directed the Town Attorney to seek a dismissal with a minimal expenditure of legal fees. 

Town Manager stated that the Town would like a variance. 

Town Attorney stated that they will resolve this so that there is not a precedence and that it is clearly stated that this is not a permitted use, so that a variance is not needed.    
**** Councilmember Bernstein arrived at this point in time. ****
K. 
ORDINANCES – SECOND READING

  None
**** At this point in time the Mayor recognized the retiring employees starting with Public Works Director Riley Crews. Town Manager and Vice Mayor spoke as well on the asset that Riley has been to the Town. He also recognized Public Works Crew Leader Jerome Scott. Town Manager stated that although Jerome is retiring, he will be returning after 45 days on a part-time status to drive the Town’s garbage truck. 

**** Representative Joe Geller, spoke about his intention to run for state representative, hoping that the Town will support him. 
**** At this point in time the Town Manager announced that Kirk McKoy will be promoted to Assistant Public Works Director. 

L.   ORDINANCES - FIRST READING 


None
M.   QUASI JUDICIAL RESOLUTIONS


None
N.   CONSENT AGENDA

1. Official Minutes of the May 20th, 2014 Regular Town Council Meeting
Motion to approve was made by Councilmember Rojas, seconded by Councilmember Lusskin. 
Consensus vote _5_ Ayes _0_ Nays. Items N1 passes.

O.
TOWN RESOLUTIONS

2. A Resolution of the Town Council Authorizing the Use of Law Enforcement Trust Fund (“LETF”) Monies to Provide for a New Town Entrance and Parking Security System.  

A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GOLDEN BEACH, FLORIDA, AUTHORIZING THE USE OF LAW ENFORCEMENT TRUST FUND (“LETF”) MONIES TO PROVIDE FOR A NEW TOWN ENTRANCE AND PARKING SECURITY SYSTEM; PROVIDING FOR IMPLEMENTATION; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.



Exhibit:
Agenda Report No. 2






Resolution No. 2356.14




Sponsor:
Town Administration




Recommendation:  Motion to Approve Resolution No. 2356.14
A motion to approve was made by Councilmember Lusskin, seconded by Councilmember Einstein.  




On roll call, the following vote ensued:




Mayor Singer





Aye



Vice Mayor Einstein




Aye



Councilmember Lusskin



Aye



Councilmember Isackson-Rojas

Absent



Councilmember Bernstein


Aye



The motion passed. 

Town Manager stated that the item allows the Town to take LETF dollars and appropriate for the transponder program. 

3. A Resolution of the Town Council Authorizing the Purchase of a Parking Control System from Amano McGann, Inc.  

A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN OF GOLDEN BEACH, FLORIDA, AUTHORIZING AND APPROVING THE PURCHASE OF A PARKING CONTROL SYSTEM FROM AMANO MCGANN, INC.; PROVIDING FOR IMPLEMENTATION; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.



Exhibit:
Agenda Report No. 3






Resolution No. 2357.14




Sponsor:
Town Administration




Recommendation:  Motion to Approve Resolution No. 2357.14
A motion to approve was made by Councilmember Lusskin, seconded by Councilmember Bernstein. 

Town Manager spoke stating that the current system has been there for quite a few years and the transponder technology is an older technology. Town has no method of control related to activating and deactivating the transponders. Once a transponder is issued it is functional for the life of the product. The Town wants to go to a new system providing enhanced and more technologically advanced coverage. The system the Town is proposing will become a method to manage residents, becoming a resident database and give the Town the ability to deactivate obsolete transponders. The Administration is also proposing that for the guest lane, the guard no longer interact with the vehicle but the vehicle will interact with us by way of a control post where the driver of the car must lower their window and push a button indicate what direction he/she is traveling. This method serves a dual purpose because it will take a photo of the people coming in and leaving. It is another deterrent. Will it work, not sure. Indian creek has the same system in place. The only difference is that guests interact with the guard when they enter the community. We can’t get that personalized because of the backlog at the entrance to Town this could cause. He stated that he spoke with the attorney about the Town piggybacking off Indian Creek’s contract. Asking Mayor and Council to authorize $91,000 and the Administration will get Amano Mcgann to come down to that number. 
Mayor Singer asked if it could be changed to $100,000 instead of $91,000. 

Town Manager advised that Amano Mcgann’s latest contract is at $122,000. 

Vice Mayor Einstein asked how many stickers/transponders each resident would receive.

Town Manager advised that the Town will provide residents with three stickers for their cars free of charge, any more transponders the residents will be charged a fee to be issued them. 

Councilmember Bernstein asked if Town Manager could elaborate a little more on how people will be coming through. 

Town Manager stated that the majority of people that come through the guest lane are residents. What we want to do is force them to use the resident lane. The Town wants to develop a program for the peak hours. 

Councilmember Bernstein stated that he thinks that is going to create a nightmare of a backup at the entrance of Town and create a lot of stacking on A1A. 

Town Manager stated that that is why during peak hours the Town wants to develop a system to move cars forward when they are stacked up during peak hours. 

Councilmember Lusskin asked if this new system is going to be slower. 

Town Manager stated yes, for guests it will be.
Councilmember Bernstein asked if the Town is going to move the entrance gate arm further west. Town Manager stated that they are going to move the gate arm 10 feet west. 

Councilmember Bernstein stated that his issue is that if the Town is going to this new sophisticated system, then the Town should make sure that the cars that are getting stickers are actual Town cars. 
Town Manager stated that there are other tools that it will be using this system for. A resident cannot get a transponder without registering their vehicle at Town Hall and without it being verified that they are in fact a resident of the Town. 
Councilmember Bernstein stated that if the Town is going to put this in place, should the Town consider putting some kind of entrance and exit system at the North and South gates. 

Town Manager stated no. The issue with leaving the South Gate closed has nothing to do with whether or not a system can be placed there. The closure of the South Gate had to do with legal issues. 

Councilmember Bernstein brought up the issue of making the North Gate a usable exit for residents to use, not an entrance. 

Mayor Singer stated that you cannot make a left exiting from the north end of Town, you can only make a right so this is a moot point. 


Mayor Singer made motion to raise the LETF money from $91,000 to $100,000, seconded by Vice Mayor Einstein. 



On roll call, the following vote ensued:




Mayor Singer





Aye



Vice Mayor Einstein




Aye



Councilmember Lusskin



Aye



Councilmember Isackson-Rojas

Aye



Councilmember Bernstein


Aye



The motion passed. 


A motion to reconsider the Item N2 was made by Vice Mayor Einstein, seconded by Councilmember Lusskin.  

Town Attorney stated that this vacates the previous agenda item and now there should be a motion to approve the expenditure of the funds up to $100,000. 


A motion to approve the expenditure of the funds up to $100,000 was made by Vice Mayor Einstein, seconded by Councilmember Bernstein. 




On roll call, the following vote ensued:




Mayor Singer





Aye



Vice Mayor Einstein




Aye



Councilmember Lusskin



Aye



Councilmember Isackson-Rojas

Aye



Councilmember Bernstein


Aye



The motion passed. 

4. A Resolution of the Town Council Establishing the Maximum Proposed Millage Rate for F/Y 2014-2015.  

A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF GOLDEN BEACH, FLORIDA, ESTABLISHING THE MAXIMUM PROPOSED MILLAGE RATE FOR F/Y 2014-2015; DIRECTING TOWN MAYOR AND TOWN MANAGER TO TRANSMIT PROPOSED MILLAGE TO PROPERTY APPRAISER OF MIAMI-DADE COUNTY PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF FLORIDA STATUTES AND THE RULES AND REGULATIONS OF THE DEPARTMENT OF REVENUE OF THE STATE OF FLORIDA; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE.



Exhibit:
Agenda Report No. 4






Resolution No. 2358.14




Sponsor:
Town Administration




Recommendation:  Motion to Approve Resolution No. 2358.14
A motion to approve was made by Councilmember Rojas, seconded by Councilmember Lusskin.  




On roll call, the following vote ensued:




Mayor Singer





Aye



Vice Mayor Einstein




Aye



Councilmember Lusskin



Aye



Councilmember Isackson-Rojas

Aye



Councilmember Bernstein


Aye



The motion passed. 

Town Manager stated that the Council recesses in July and in July the Town has to submit to the property appraiser’s office what the proposed tentative millage is going to be. June 1st estimates show that the Town’s assessed values grew by $69-million. Although the July 1st number tends to go down, we hope that it will not have a considerable decrease from the June 1st number. If the June 1st number does not dramatically change, based on the 8.50 millage rate that the Town will budget to, what this will do is close the need to borrow the $550,000 from the Fund Balance the Town has had to use every year to balance the budget. What the Council is doing is with this item is allowing the Town Manager to set the budget high for TRIM purposes only, but the budget will be set budgeted to 8.50 mills as has been done in the past.  

Councilmember Bernstein asked if this is consistent with what the Town has done in the past. Town Manager stated that it is.  

Town Manager stated that what happens is that by State Law once the tentative millage is published you cannot increase that number, you can only decrease it. 

P. 
DISCUSSION & DIRECTION TO TOWN MANAGER
Mayor Glenn Singer:

    


None Requested
Vice Mayor Bernard Einstein:

*** Home Heights on As Built or Other Options
Vice Mayor Einstein asked to table his item. 

Town Manager requested to have a private meeting with him and Building Official Nieda to discuss this and not bring it back on the agenda. Vice Mayor Einstein agreed.
Councilmember Amy Isackson-Rojas:

   
None Requested
Councilmember Kenneth Bernstein:



None Requested

Councilmember Judy Lusskin:



*** Terraces/Balconies
Councilmember Lusskin asked to revisit this item because she attended a BRAB meeting and there was some confusion about the difference between terraces and balconies and also questions over where the Town would allow a terrace. The Ordinance reads that they are not allowed on a roof or roofs. Asked if there could be a compromise about allowing the terraces on the lower roofs, not the top roof. Asked if there is a way to bring this back on lower levels and make this work with some guidelines. 
Mayor Singer stated that he misunderstood and he feels that the Council misunderstood what they approved. 
Town Manager stated that there was an outcry from the residents to eliminate rooftop terraces, and that is what the Administration did. From the dais, the direction was eliminate it from the roof or roofs. However, when the Administration started looking at all plans that had been submitted, they realized that the new ordinance says that no terraces are permitted but balconies are allowed. 
Mayor Singer asked the Town Manager to explain what the difference is between a balcony and a terrace.

Town Manager stated that a balcony projects from the main structure, a terrace is an open area on top of a deck. He stated that he’s asked Building Official Nieda to go through what they have come up with to come to a compromise. 

Building Official Nieda spoke on the recommendations from the Administration.  
Mayor Singer stated that the Town is over-managing. 

Town Manager stated that what the staff needs from the Council is direction 

**** Councilmember Rojas stepped out at this time, but returned shortly after. 

Town Manager stated that if the Council wants to change the ordinance, that’s fine. 

Building Official Nieda stated that architects make it a sport to find loopholes in the code. He thinks that this is not going to happen again because the board is going to be sensitive to these concerns and probably will not approve the house. 

Councilmember Lusskin stated that right now she’s not willing to leave it up to chance. 

Councilmember Bernstein asked if anyone has complained to Councilmember Lusskin not about a rooftop terrace but a second floor terrace. She said yes.  

Resident Ed Elenson, 676 South Parkway – thinks the zoning department has it right, right now. 
Danny Sorogon, Architect – if the issue is the privacy between neighbors, put up a huge hedge between them. 

Town Manager stated that there is a zoning code in Town that prevents that. 

John Lassry, 525 Ocean Blvd – stated that he was asked to come here tonight because he is advising many people in Golden Beach who are very unhappy with what is happening in Town. Appalled that people can make a decision and not know what the problem is. 
**** Councilmember Einstein left at this time.

Danny Levy, 44 Terracina Avenue (lot at this time) – stated that to not have rooftop terraces is an enormous disadvantage for him and his project. Doesn’t make sense to him for the Council to remove terraces all over the house. If people cannot build terraces, it will be a great disadvantage to the community. Doesn’t know of any community in South Florida that has this kind of limitation. Personally believes that if people cannot build terraces on second floor it will significantly impact the value of properties here. 
Jacob Abramson, 699 Ocean Blvd. – stated that he is a partner on several other properties in the neighborhood as well. As a group purchased the land parcels based on the concept of having rooftop terraces and balconies. Since he’s heard of this new ordinance, he’s been instructed by his group to stop development and going to find a way to sell and going to have to disclose the stipulations of the ordinance. Would also like to find out how someone in the neighborhood could become more aware of what’s going on in Town, because he stated that he was unaware that the ordinance had been heard and passed by the Council.
Town Manager stated that they are advertised in the Miami Herald and the Town newsletter. 
Mr. Abramson stated that even in today’s agenda it seems that the issue is not receiving the notice it should and he asked why is this issue is diminished so much. 

Mayor Singer stated that this was something that was approved that the Council decided to bring back to discuss because they did not fully understand it. But nothing is being approved this evening, this is only a discussion item tonight. 
Councilmember Bernstein added that it was properly noticed and there were discussions at two different meetings before it was heard. 

Ricardo Helfen, 96 Golden Beach Drive – wanted to know when the Town suspended the rooftop terraces what was the thought process to eliminating it. He also asked if residents wanted to bring the item before the Council again for discussion, what that process would be. 

Attorney Helfman stated that if a group of property owners wanted to pass an alternative ordinance, there is a process under the Town’s charter to initiate an alternative ordinance and propose it to the Council. There’s also a referendum process where residents could seek to repeal an ordinance that was passed. 
Rosie Levy, 44 Terracina Avenue – stated that she has a project under review and asked if her process can continue with its review that is going before the BRAB in July. 
Town Manager stated that unless a resident has received a permit from the Town, the project falls under the guidelines of the new ordinance. Under the current ordinance, it’s a non-conforming use, and the code does not allow it. 

Attorney Helfman stated that we need to understand what was passed. What was passed was an ordinance that states that you cannot use the roof of your home for basically outdoor living space. Any area that is a roof of the home. If you have different levels of roofs, and you are using that space to entertain, the code says you cannot do that. It doesn’t prohibit you from building a balcony, terrace or pool deck. Stated that he felt that what the Council is leaning towards is re-exploring the issue, at least as to the second level.    
Councilmember Rojas asked the Town Attorney to confirm that there is nothing in place prohibiting people from building a multi-level home with different roof levels, it’s just the use that’s being restricted. Town Attorney agreed. Her problem is that she specifically asked the Town Attorney at the final meeting if roof or roofs meant exactly what they are discussing and he said yes. This was talked about for two meetings for no less than two hours and it was advertised fully. 
Town Attorney stated that this specific issue was brought up on second reading, and it was worded the way that it was intentionally. 

Councilmember Bernstein stated that he really thought that the only thing that was in discussion was the rooftop terrace on the top floor.  

Mayor Singer instructed the Town Attorney and Town Manager to bring this before the Council at the August meeting. 

Town Manager stated that if the Council needs the Administration to redraft the ordinance they need direction on the changes that they would like to see. 

Mayor Singer stated that he would like to go back to the original code where there were no issues. 
Town Manager stated that there was no original code. 

A motion was made to change the code to only limit the rooftop terrace on the highest floor by Councilmember Bernstein, seconded by Mayor Singer. 

Mayor Singer also wanted to bring back a review of the rooftop terraces, because he doesn’t think there was a fair assessment from all of the residents. 

Town Attorney stated that he will bring back a revision to the current ordinance to allow rooftop terraces on all but the highest roof of the structure, and the Mayor would also like to have a discussion of the potential of opening up even the highest level for rooftop terraces. In fairness to the public, when it is advertised, the ordinance will be advertised stating that this isn’t just a revision of the ordinance, the opening up of the highest level for rooftop terraces will have to be stated as well. 
Building Official Nieda stated that he thinks the Council should leave things as they are and trust that the BRAB has the sense to make the right decision when it pertains to this issue. 

Town Attorney stated that he would bring back the revision to the current ordinance to read that rooftop terraces are prohibited on only the highest elevated roof. 

Town Manager Alexander Diaz




*** Civic Center Master Plan – Time Permitting – item was tabled until the next meeting. 
Town Manager reminded the Council that they would recess for July, and the next Council meeting is scheduled for August 19th, 2014 at 7 p.m. He requested that that meeting be moved to 6 p.m. instead of 7 p.m. Mayor Singer and Council agreed. 
Q.
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion to adjourn the Council Meeting was made by Councilmember Bernstein, seconded by Councilmember Lusskin. 

Consensus vote _4_ Ayes _0_ Nays. Motion passes.

The meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Lissette Perez

Lissette Perez

Town Clerk
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